
































































COUNCIL MEETING 33 OCTOBER 21, 2020 

FOR PASSAGE: 

AGAINST PASSAGE: 
EXCUSED & NOT VOTING: 
RECUSED & NOT VOTING: 

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: 

Chock, Cowden, Evslin, 
Kagawa, Kuali'i, Kaneshiro 
None 
Brun 
None 

Six (6) ayes. 

TOTAL-6, 
TOTAL-0, 
TOTAL-I*, 
TOTAL-0. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: The motion passes. With that we will take our 
IO-minute caption break and we will come back for items for second reading. 

There being no objections, the meeting recessed at 10:33 a.m. 

The meeting reconvened at 10:48 a.m., and proceeded as follows: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Welcome back. Next up, we are on Bill 
No. 2774, Draft 5. We read it in already. The current motion is to approve. Do we 
have any final questions from the Councilmembers? We have been through this Bill 
for a while already. Do you have questions? 

Councilmember Cowden: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 
for Adam? 

Councilmember Cowden: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 

I have a question? 

Okay, I will suspend the rules. Is the question 

Actually, for the attorney. 

Is Matt online? 

There being no objections, the rules were suspended. 

MARK L. BRADBURY, Deputy County Attorney (via remote technology): 
I am here. 

Councilmember Cowden: Thank you, Mark. I believe I understand the 
answer, but I want to clarify. If this Bill passes and we have these special plan areas 
in the Town Cores and we remove the requirement, if we exempt them from the 
housing ordinance, and it were to pass today, does that mean that they are free of 
those requirements? And if we were to come back and revisit this in two (2) months 
and want to add back on to it, would we be doing a taking? Do you understand the 
question? 

Mr. Bradbury: Yes, I understand the question. You are 
anticipating coming back in two (2) months and revisiting this issue? Is that what 
you are basically saying? 

Councilmember Cowden: I would hope not, but when I have been 
bringing up concerns, they say, well, if you do not like something, we can do 
adaptation, so I want to be very clear. For example, we have quadrupled the density 
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in that area over the last three (3) years, that is not something we could change our 
minds on and take back. They have received this entitlement on the property and 
currently, they have Ordinance No. 860 that requires them to do thirty percent (30%) 
inclusionary zoning. If it passes today, that will be removed. We cannot change our 
mind and decide it is fifteen percent (15%) or ten percent (10%); if we say "yes" today, 
it is a done deal, we cannot change our mind later and put some back on. We would 
be taking from the entitlements to the property. 

Mr. Bradbury: If the entitlement vests, if the property 
owners go ahead and do something to make the entitlement vest, then there would 
be a problem. Adam is on, maybe he can answer the question better. 

Councilmember Cowden: Okay. 

ADAM P. ROVERS!, Housing Director (via remote technology): Aloha, 
Councilmembers, Adam Roversi, Housing Director. You are going to toss the legal 
questions to me, Mark. I would observe that the Housing Policy as it is set up now 
and as it will act-when and if amended-provides that for any project ... There are 
certain triggers for the Housing Policy: subdivision, various permits, zoning 
requirements. Let us say the exemptions pass in L1hu'e Town Core, a specific project 
comes in and receives the various permits that they would need for their project, then 
later Council amended the Housing Policy and created different requirements. 
Having already received the entitlement, whatever it might be: subdivision, zoning, 
special use permits, building permits, there would no longer be a trigger to then come 
back to them and say, now you need to comply with some future amendment to the 
Housing Policy. I would presume that if, however, a particular developer for a 
particular parcel of land has not yet received whatever permits would trigger the 
Housing Policy, then any amendments to the Housing Policy would be applicable to 
that specific project. It is dependent on the triggers; it is not simply frozen in time 
just because amendments are passed today. 

Councilmember Cowden: Okay. Adam, in reading some of the 
statements that we got, I noticed that we had one last night. 

Mr. Roversi: I apologize, my phone rang, I turned it off. I 
missed what you just said. 

Councilmember Cowden: No problem. In following through on one of 
the letters that we received from Larry Graff, I believe he pointed out something with 
the Keyser Marston study, that the feasibility study, the analysis, was set around 
two (2) scenarios. I am looking on page 4, no workforce housing requirement and 
comparing that with compliance with our existing Ordinance No. 860 workforce 
housing requirements. This study did not say what would be the best way we could 
address this problem. It said, which is better? What we have now, thirty 
percent (30%) inclusion or no requirement. It did not look for the gradient and it did 
not look for a best case. That is what my interpretation was from the letter that he 
wrote and I thought that was a very important point. It is on page 4, at the bottom. 
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Mr. Roversi: I see page 4, but if you look on page 11, 12, 13, 
and 14 of the report, it sets out numerous direct recommendations for changes to the 
Housing Policy. They are not telling us specifically you should use eighteen 
percent (18%) as your workforce housing-they are not that specific. They are 
making very clear, general recommendations across several pages of the report, most 
of which we have tried to incorporate into the amendments that are currently before 
Council. 

(Councilmember Kagawa was noted as not present.) 

Councilmember Cowden: Just for the record, I have read this, it is 
detailed, and takes a lot of background to get and grasp well, so I read it, kind of get 
it. We are aware that I am uncomfortable with Bill No. 2774, Draft 5, as written 
relative to that, so I am asking on that point. So you are feeling that it did do the 
interim well enough and that its overall recommendation is do not have any 
affordability requirements for these key areas that you want to develop-that is your 
overall interpretation of what this says, because it is not what I got. 

Mr. Roversi: More specifically, the report recommends 
creating exemptions for multi-family apartment-style developments. That is the way 
that the specific area exemption is tailored, to incentivize and create an exemption 
for high density multi-family projects. It is not simply creating area exemptions. It 
is exemptions only for particular types of projects and that recommendation comes 
directly from the Nexus Analysis. 

Councilmember Cowden: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 

Okay, thank you. 

Councilmember Chock. 

Councilmember Chock: I want to continue along those lines, Adam, 
because the specifics make a difference in terms of max build-out, which you have 
already determined. Also, the actual triggers that qualify for the exemptions, can 
you explain that, because I do not think they have been clearly identified by means 
of the testimony that we have received? 

(Councilmember Kagawa was noted as present.) 

Mr. Roversi: Is it the triggers that you would like me to 
discuss or the specifics of the exemptions or both? 

Councilmember Chock: Both. 

Mr. Roversi: One thing that has been slightly 
misunderstood or maybe not slightly, as represented by some of the editorials that 
have been in the paper recently. It has been stated that the exemptions that are 
proposed in Bill No. 277 4 exempts all development within certain zoning areas and 
multi-family lots from any workforce housing requirements-that is simply not the 
case. That is not the way the amendment is worded and that is not the effect of the 
amendment. Broadly speaking, there are two (2) types of exemptions proposed. One 
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applies to special planning areas-those are the special planning areas designated in 
the Lihu'e Town Core urban design district, Koloa, and Kalaheo. The way it operates 
is development in one of those areas may qualify for an exemption, and "may" is 
important, it is not automatic. They "may'' qualify for an exemption, if and only if, 
they develop to the maximum density allowed on the lot or parcel in question. That 
is designed, exactly as I was mentioning to Councilmember Cowden, that is designed 
to effectively create an exemption for multi-family apartment-style developments, 
that the Nexus Analysis concludes are financially infeasible under the existing 
Housing Policy. Those are the exact types of projects that provide the most housing 
units for the least overall costs to the folks on Kaua'i. They do not have all 
infrastructure needed, that is obviously the case where we do not have sewer in Koloa 
and Kalaheo, but generally, those are the areas where we have water infrastructure, 
employment, schools, and that is where the General Plan is telling us to concentrate 
development. That is what we are trying to do-incentivize types of projects called 
out in the Nexus Report in the areas that our own General Plan tells us that we 
should be doing. So it is looking at both the Nexus Analysis and the General Plan to 
come up with this concept. It is not just a blanket exemption of everything in those 
areas, it is only for those specific types of projects that are maximizing the density on 
whatever parcel they are dealing with. 

The second and related category of exemption is not based on the special 
planning areas, but it is based on high density zoned lots, R-10 or greater. I have 
provided in the past to Council with the zoning maps of the island so you could see 
where those areas are. Again, a project that is proposed on a R-10 or greater parcel, 
again "may," it is important to use the "may," may qualify for an exemption, if the 
project is built to the maximum density allowed on the parcel. Again, same exact 
goal is to incentivize those "big bang for the buck" multi-family style developments. 
It is also important to note that it only applies to R-10 parcels that are both outside 
visitor destination areas, so we are not incentivizing vacation rentals, and also 
outside of special management areas, so not along the coast, not in areas subject to 
sea-level rise, et cetera. In my opinion, both of those exemptions are tailored to 
incentivize the types of multi-family projects that the Nexus Report is encouraging 
us to incentivize, which are not financially feasible under the current Housing Policy. 
Broadly speaking, those exemptions have been misstated in the press as just blanket 
giveaways to the development communities in these areas, and that is not the way 
that the amendments are written. 

Triggers. I could pull up the section of the policy, but there are numerous types 
of triggers that require a developer to satisfy workforce housing agreements, whether 
it is a rezoning of property, they are getting a special use permit, the subdivision of 
property, or simply getting building permits, each of those may trigger a workforce 
housing requirement when you are building ten (10) or more units in a project. 

(Councilmember Kagawa was noted as not present.) 

Mr. Roversi: Any project that is fewer than ten (10) units 
does not trigger the housing policy. Simply, residential projects over ten (10) units 
with those various items. For example, if a project had all of the zoning permits and 
entitlements prior to the enactment of Ordinance No. 860, they would not be required 
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to comply with the workforce housing requirements-that is no longer the case. The 
same would be the case presumably, if a project has more recently received all of its 
entitlements under Ordinance No. 860, they would not need to comply with 
amendments to Ordinance No. 860, because they have essentially already moved 
beyond the trigger point that would kick in the ordinance and require them to provide 
units. I can broadly state that there have not been a large number of developments 
put into the pipeline or creating housing agreements since Ordinance No. 860 was 
enacted. I do not believe we have a large pool of projects that applicability is going to 
be an issue. There are a few legacy projects with very old housing agreements that 
were never built that might have to be addressed, but broadly speaking, most 
developments on the island will need to comply with the Housing Policy. Did I get to 
your points, Councilmember Chock? 

Councilmember Chock: Yes, you did. You have also been able to 
provide that within the town cores at a maximum build-out, we are looking at 
potentially three thousand (3,000) units. Have you done any assessment based on 
the parameters of the exemptions, what we could expect within a 10-year period? I 
do not know if that is even feasible, but I am curious if there has been any discussion 
on that level. 

Mr. Roversi: I have discussed that with the Planning 
Director and the Planning Department staff and those numbers are essentially the 
"on paper" maximums that you noted, but it is highly unlikely or almost definitely 
unlikely that those numbers would actually be met, just because any development is 
dependent on so many other factors than just the Housing Policy. As it has been 
discussed in several prior Committee Meetings, it is dependent on many things that 
are outside of the Housing Policy like water infrastructure, sewer infrastructure, the 
availability of financing. Because there are so many factors and during COVID-19, 
the state of our economy, and the perceived ability that a developer would have to 
find tenants, occupants, or buyers of any project that they would have built. We can 
come up with a ... just based on zoning could be technically possible, but I think it is 
almost impossible to predict an exact number, because there are so many subjective 
factors that come in to whether the particular property owner decides at some point 
in time to move ahead with a project or not. 

Councilmember Chock: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 

Thank you. 

Councilmember Cowden. 

Councilmember Cowden: I like that you are framing it as subjective 
factors, because there are so many. When I look at the Tax Map Key (TMK), the way 
to do most good sized building would be to buy up some contiguous parcels there. 
Why are we in a hurry to pass this today, when we have all this instability of the 
market with COVID-19? I do not understand why we have to do this today. When I 
look at these letters here, I have a total of seventy-two (72) that we got, one (1) was 
in support of the Bill. Several of these people who did write were people who worked 
a career in this industry and they are not supportive ofit, but I also have been calling 
and talking to developers and have not found one that feels good about the policy. I 
am finding that maybe nothing will happen. There is no parking. I do not know how 
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we are going to make this work the way that we are saying it will. Why are we trying 
to close this deal today? Can we not continue to work on it to see if we can massage 
it into a better form if the fifty (50) years for a buy-back is the problem? It is like 
buying a rental. Why are we finishing this today? 

Mr. Roversi: I would make some broad observations. Let 
us take a couple of examples. For example, the Kaua'i Board of Realtors has written 
testimony opposing the 50-year affordability period, yet they strongly support the 
exemptions provisions, as well as the reduction in the workforce housing percentage 
requirement from thirty percent (30%) to twenty percent (20%). So it would be 
incorrect to say that the Board of Realtors opposes the entire thing. They like some 
parts of it, and they dislike some parts of it. I would make the same observation of 
most of the other developers that I have talked about-that there are aspects of these 
amendments that have made some of the development community very happy, there 
are aspects of the amendments that have made some of the development community 
unhappy. On the flip side, if we look at segments of our community who consider 
themselves to be a progressive housing advocate, they would like to see much stricter 
requirements that make the development community even less happy, and they are 
strongly in favor of increasing the 50-year affordability period that the Board of 
Realtors dramatically dislikes, while at the same time not liking the exemption 
provisions that the Board of Realtors and the Contractors Association of Kaua'i think 
is great. I think there are opinions across the board and there are aspects of the 
proposed amendments that are making both the development community pleased and 
making both the housing advocacy community pleased, speaks to the fact that we are 
taking a middle road and addressing both sides of the problems from different 
directions. I would observe that previously, various task forces have worked for 
something along the lines of five (5) years with different groups of stakeholders from 
development and housing advocacy organizations, trying to come up with consensus 
plans to amend the Housing Policy, and all of those previous efforts have failed. They 
have never come up with anything that everyone agrees on, because it is such a 
diverse group of stakeholders and our comm unity all coming from different directions. 
The idea that we should simply defer this to another task force, so we can talk about 
for another three (3) years, seems to me, ineffective. The notion that "because of 
COVID-19, we should do nothing" does not make any sense to me; we have a housing 
crisis, it is only going to become worse with economic crisis and economic stress in 
our community generated by COVID-19 with financial losses. Because people are 
financially in trouble, it seems illogical to me that we should not do something about 
affordable housing. 

Councilmember Cowden: Thank you for that. What I want to be in 
agreement with you on, is that I agree in speaking with these experienced 
stakeholders that there are parts that they like and parts that they do not, and 
amongst the people who you would call progressive housing advocates, the same 
thing. But what I felt that I heard with the developers is that there are parts that 
they like and parts they do not, but the dislikes is enough that they would not do 
it-they would not be able to probably build it, want to build it, it is not workable-I 
am hearing that. I am also hearing from the people who build affordable housing. 
For example, if there is a R-20, a 20-unit per acre area that is outside of one of these 
town cores, why would someone not maximize that build? They would build it for a 
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higher end market. Why would you take that R-20 and build it for the low end? So 
the people who build affordable housing are feeling like it is going to be a handbrake 
on developing affordable housing and the developers feel like this is going to be a 
handbrake on developing housing. So ifwe slow down both sides of that equation, we 
are just going to be raising the values of our houses and when we are in this 
COVID-19 window-we have a forty-five percent (45%) out-of-state purchase rate, we 
saw that from the Board of Realtors, we saw from the Department of Business and 
Economic Development & Tourism in Monday's Hawai'i Congress of Planning 
Officials conference, that the prices are going up. We are selling less overall houses 
here on Kaua'i, forty-five percent (45%) are out-of-state, but the average selling price 
is going up. So what we are doing is selling to people coming with remote work and 
our average median income is going to go up. I am just seeing, if we continue on the 
trend line that we are going, in the three (3) years or five (5) years that it takes to 
build something-we are in such turbulent times. I will not ask much longer. I am 
just telling you, I feel like this does not need to go back to three (3) to five (5) more 
years of task force. I think it needs a little bit more tweaking. I would like to see it 
go back to Committee for a little bit more work. I am not comfortable with it. I think 
it is going to make things harder, not easier, as it is intended. From the best that I 
could tell from talking to people with experience in the industry. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: If there are any changes you wanted, there 
was an amendment that you proposed in the Housing & Intergovernmental Relations 
Committee and it failed. 

Councilmember Cowden: I know. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: If there were any other tweaks that you 
wanted, it could have been brought up at that time. We are at the point of needing 
to vote on whether we want the Bill or not. It passed out of Committee 4:1. 

Councilmember Cowden: 
feel better. 

Yes, so it probably will continue, but I do not 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: It has not been rushed, by any means, I think 
this has been almost a year long process. Councilmember Kagawa. 

Councilmember Kagawa: I am ready to go. I am ready to vote. Adam, 
did you steal my speech? It pretty much summed up what I was going to say. I had 
a conversation with Council Chair Kaneshiro, yesterday, I said exactly what you said 
about progressive housing advocates and the developer side-both having a lot of 
gripes about passing it, and I say maybe it is a good thing. I have seen other 
Councilmembers in charge of the Housing Committee-I will not name names, but 
they have held numerous meetings, put in hours of work on both sides, and just be so 
frustrated that both sides were never happy and never came up with a plan. Here 
we have a plan today. The same point as the other Chair, where both sides are not 
happy with it, but I think this is an improvement from what we had. I will save it for 
my discussion, but I was wondering if you stole my speech. Thanks. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Evslin. 
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Councilmember Evslin: Thank you, Chair Kaneshiro. Could I ask 
Councilmember Cowden a quick question? Thank you, Councilmember Cowden, for 
your questions earlier. As far as trying to delay this further, as Chair Kaneshiro 
mentioned with your amendment at the last meeting, which lowered the overall 
percentage affordability requirement, allowed for the construction of market rate 
units, reduced the affordability time period, and removed the exemptions, Did you 
have any other suggestions other than those four (4) things that you would like to 
make the Bill better? 

Councilmember Cowden: Thank you for asking. I do not propose to be 
an expert on this issue. I am really working on listening to so many of the people who 
are the experts, so at this moment, no. When I did come up with that, I had said 
five (5) before, I had actually spoken to six (6) of those experts, that no one was really 
excited about mine, but they liked it better. I know there are all kinds of nuances out 
of that and the incentives were not there. There are other things that I think would 
be interesting in incentives. What I have understood from different places in the 
Continental United States is that they will incentivize by giving added density. So a 
way to incentivize affordability is to give twenty-five percent (25%) more capacity or 
density in the property in order to create that. That seems to be what works well in 
many communities. I have suggested that earlier and have not received any response 
in my written pieces a few months ago. I was told this last time that we could not 
talk about incentives-it was not applicable here. But that was something that does 
seem to work in a number of other cities. I had several places where that seemed to 
be the effective way that they have added to it, so it created a win rather than a 
punishment. Thank you for asking. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: I want to add that the current ordinance does 
have a density bonus in it of ten percent (10%). 

Councilmember Cowden: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 

Councilmember Cowden: 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 

When did that go in? 

It is in the current ordinance. 

Alright. 

Councilmember Evslin. 

Councilmember Evslin: Councilmember Cowden, I agree there needs 
to be more work on the incentives. I think Housing Director Adam Roversi has said 
that there would probably be a forthcoming bill along those lines. The reason why I 
do not think that should hold up this, is because a lot of those incentives are ways to 
make compliance easier. It is not as if we are passing this that we are creating a big 
loophole that someone can jump through in the interim. I do not think there is much 
risk of passing this and in a few months having something else that deals with the 
incentives later on to try and get compliance easier. 

Councilmember Cowden: I have a question that is probably more for 
Adam, but it is for anyone. For example, if we look at one of these R-20s in Kekaha. 
Is that too low-lying that it would no longer be affected this way. What I see in a 
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place like Kekaha, it is gentrifying, it is becoming vacation rentals, whether they are 
legal or not legal, but people are moving there. It is beautiful. It is sunny. It is on 
the beach. We have a R-20, why would they not build those? It is seven hundred fifty 
thousand dollars ($750,000) a unit. Why build them affordably? What would keep 
R-20 in a place like Kekaha? That is where I have seen them on the map. What 
would keep them from not being utilized for affordable housing for the people who 
already live here? 

Mr. Roversi: This is Adam Roversi, Housing Director. I 
just pulled up the Kekaha map while we were talking. There are no R-20 zoned 
parcels in Kekaha. There are however, R-10 areas; some of those are in the Special 
Management Area (SMA), so those would be excluded categorically from being able 
to qualify for the exemption. Conceivably, someone could build on some of the R-10 
lots, almost all of which, except for one (1) or two (2), already have existing houses on 
them. Meaning, existing houses would have to be dismantled and future houses built 
on the project. Hypothetically, if someone were to build a 10-unit apartment complex 
on a lot in Kekaha, there is no specific rule that mandates that they be sold or rented 
at a specific price. 

(Councilmember Kagawa was noted as not present.) 

Mr. Roversi: However, they cannot be Transient Vacation 
Rental (TVR), whether someone chooses to do that and we fail to enforce it-that is 
not something that the Housing Policy can address. I would suggest that a 10-unit 
apartment complex in Kekaha that is not being TVR as a vacation unit, given the 
surrounding rents and housing prices in Kekaha, would not be seven hundred 
thousand dollars ($700,000) condominiums. Kekaha is one of the least expensive 
communities on the entire island, as far as for sale homes go. Anecdotally, I do not 
want to get into stories without supporting information, but I just do not think that 
is a realistic fear given the existing housing market in Kekaha. The type of unit mix 
that is available, and the practical inevitability-inevitability is the wrong word-I 
do not think that is on the verge of happening in a widespread way in Kekaha given 
the lack of available high density zoned lots-there are only a handful and the fact 
that almost all of them are already built on. 

Councilmember Cowden: I will state what feeds my concern. Coming 
from the north shore and not the Westside, buying a million dollar tear down is 
common practice. It is common practice to buy and tear down. You can buy three (3) 
lots in a row and tear down. So it could happen. I am going to rest my case, because 
I can tell that I am not going to get anywhere, but I appreciate the effort to help me 
feel better about the Bill. 

(Councilmember Kagawa was noted as present.) 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any further questions from the 
Members? If not, thank you, Adam. I will call this meeting back to order. Is there 
any final discussion from the Members before we vote? Councilmember Kagawa. 
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There being no objections, the meeting was called back to order, and proceeded 
as follows: 

Councilmember Kagawa: I want to thank everyone involved, including 
the stakeholders, the developers, the progressive housing advocates. I think everyone 
has good intentions and the fact of the matter is, for the first time-at least in my 
term-we have a new housing bill coming out that we are trying to change the way 
things were. We have heard from numerous Housing Directors that the current bill 
was not working and it could be improved. Under Adam's leadership, we have the 
Council side working together with Director Roversi, and with all the stakeholders, 
everyone's input came together and came up with this plan which follows studies that 
the County used to guide us through this process. I want to thank Chair Kaneshiro, 
Councilmember Kuali'i, Housing Chair, for the final product; it is one of the last 
things I am going to be approving in my term and I am proud of it. I am proud that 
we came up with something that is not going to be only one-sided towards the 
development side or towards the progressive housing advocate side. Which I feel, if 
you side on either side too much, then what you have is a housing bill that is going to 
sit there and not be effective. If you sit too much on the developer's side, then you 
will have unhappy people that will say we were not strict enough, we gave them too 
much leeway to do what they want with their properties, and have no affordable 
housing in the end for our local families. When we talk about affordable housing, I 
want to stress a point, that our middle class is just as in need as the lower-income 
group. When you push the percentages down to help the affordable group, below 
median income, what you are doing is pushing a lot of the burden to the middle class 
that does not qualify or was not picked by the lottery to live in those homes. Now, we 
talk about forty-five percent (45%) being purchased by people outside of Kaua'i-that 
is something that is difficult to pinpoint. The Board of Realtors can look no further 
than themselves. They are selling to the higher price, which unfortunately come from 
a lot of the people from the mainland, who are paying these high prices. Seriously, if 
they really wanted to help local Kaua'i residents, then sell to local residents at prices 
that meet local needs-that would help. Just to pinpoint that we are going to solve 
this problem with this housing bill ... I bought my house fifteen (15) years ago, it is 
fifteen (15) years older, it is the same property, and it is valued at almost double the 
price of what I bought it for. It is a fifteen-year-old house, older than when I bought 
it, and it is double what I purchased it for. That is something that is happening, not 
only in Kaua'i, it is nationwide. It is certainly something that is out of control, but at 
the county-level, how do we help our local families? Whether they are middle class 
or below middle class to buy homes and the only way that we can help is to try and 
get the private sector to develop properties that will meet market rates. There is no 
"silver bullet," there is no, "listen to my testimony and it will happen"-it is not going 
to work like that, because we cannot control the market. It is something that has 
gone out of control that no one has a solution to. Who can tell me you know the reason 
why my house has doubled the price it was fifteen (15) years ago? How does that not 
affect everything else? I think we came up with a good plan. To me, it is the best we 
can do at this time and it is an improvement over our old housing bill. Kudos to this 
Council. I think we have grown and worked together. Mahalo, Councilmember 
Cowden, for pushing on the other side, having us to think about why not wait a little 
bit? Or why not tweak this or that? It is very difficult for me sitting in this chair to 
go with it while we have our Housing Director saying that he does not agree with 
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you-that is what makes it hard for me. I am more of a layperson. Adam, is more of 
a housing expert than I am. He has staff who are housing professionals. At the end 
of the day, I think this is the best that we can do, so I am proud to say that I will be 
supporting this Bill. Thank you. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Is there anyone else? Councilmember Evslin. 

Councilmember Evslin: Thank you, Chair Kaneshiro, Housing & 
Intergovernmental Relations Committee Chair Kuali'i, and Housing Director Adam 
Roversi for all of your work on this since it hit the floor in January, and all the months 
before that getting this to the floor. I know that it has been as long of a haul as it 
feels like for us, and an even longer haul for you folks, and I appreciate all the work. 
Since this is our last opportunity to speak on the Bill, I know I have said all of this 
before in different ways, hut I think it is still important to explain the rationale. The 
problem with the existing ordinance and the rationale for a new one, as our final 
opportunity to speak here, so I normally do not like to pontificate too much, but bear 
with me here as I pontificate for a few minutes. As it has been said repeatedly at 
every single meeting, the existing ordinance has never been triggered and created 
literally zero (0) units. Just as importantly, it has contributed to a steep contraction 
in the supply of new homes on Kaua'i since its passage making our housing crisis 
significantly worse. Due partially to the lack of new housing supply as 
Councilmember Kagawa was saying, the cost of existing homes on Kaua'i have been 
appreciating at a rapid clip-increase of fifty-eight percent (58%) between 2012 and 
today. That means that a home that was sold for five hundred thousand 
dollars ($500,000) in 2012, the exact same home would be seven hundred eighty 
thousand dollars ($780,000) today-that means it is appreciating value by forty 
thousand dollars ($40,000) per year, which is like earning nineteen dollars ($19) an 
hour at a full-time job, and that appreciating value does not just appear out of thin 
air, it is coming out of the pockets of new homebuyers. My generation, Chair 
Kaneshiro's generation, the generation that comes after us, and it is pushing all ofus 
into higher levels of crushing debt and further away from homeownership every year. 
So when Councilmember Cowden says, "Why are we rushing into it?" That is why. 
We have a totally crushing housing crisis, which is desecrating our island in so many 
ways. The Keyser Marston study, which we have referenced over and 
over-commissioned by the County, shows that if the ordinance were triggered it 
would add five percent (5%) or six percent (6%) to the cost of an apartment or 
condominium, and just point five percent (0.5%) to the cost of a luxury home, because 
the market rate units absorb the below cost subsidized units. It is a regressive tax 
on homes and makes higher density units, such as condominiums and apartments 
infeasible to develop, because the market price to absorb the subsidy is higher than 
the market can bear, so this leads to an incentive to produce luxury units catered to 
overseas buyers instead of units for our local population. Those findings are in line 
with research from around the country, showing that housing ordinances with too 
high affordability requirements lead to more luxury housing, less construction 
overall, and higher market prices across the board. Because higher density is 
infeasible with our current ordinance, just one percent (1 %) of our island's new 
development has been occurring in our high density areas within our town cores, 
while eighty percent (80%) is on low density residential land and agricultural land, 
far from town centers. As our development patterns force residents to live further 
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away from where they work, this leads to higher housing crisis across the board, more 
development pressure on agricultural land, longer commutes, more traffic, higher 
infrastructure costs, and more carbon emmissions. As our General Plan cites, the 
average Kaua'i resident now pays more for transportation than they do for housing. 
Meaning our housing crisis is also fueling our transportation crisis. Carbon emissions 
from transportation are higher than emissions from electricity, because we are all 
driving further because our homes are further away from our jobs, so our housing 
crisis is fueling our climate crisis. We have a three hundred million 
dollar ($300,000,000) backlog on deferred roadway maintenance, because as we build 
homes further away from jobs, we also have to maintain those roads, so our housing 
crisis is fueling an infrastructure of crisis, which is fueling a fiscal crisis. To be clear, 
the Bill in front of us only exempts a small fraction of the land on Kaua'i. As Adam 
said, only if they maximize their allotted density, which has been misstated over and 
over again. The intention is to ensure that higher density development near jobs is 
feasible to bring down the market price of housing. I will finish up quickly. Just to 
use an example that I used a few months ago, if you are looking to buy an affordable 
car, you do not buy a new car, you buy a used car, because we know that used cars 
depreciate in value every year, but if we stop selling new cars on Kaua'i, then used 
cars would start to appreciate in value. The new cars, themselves, are not affordable, 
the sale of the new cars ensures that aging cars can be affordable-the exact same 
things applies for housing. Ifwe want to bring down the market price of housing, we 
need more housing on Kaua'i. Through this Bill and other measures, we can do more 
to ensure that housing is feasible to build and mostly built within our town cores to 
ensure that people can find housing close to jobs. That is the intent here and I want 
to be the first to recognize that I think the housing ordinance has to be catered to the 
particular market conditions on the ground. I do not think we should pass this and 
leave it alone for the next ten (10) years. If we can get construction moving in our 
town cores, and say there is luxury housing getting developed which no one wants to 
see in our town cores, and market conditions change, then by all means, we should 
revisit this. But bottom line, there has been almost zero (O) construction in our town 
cores over the last fifteen (15) years in the place we need it most, and this is 
exacerbating nearly every issue that we face. I think this Bill is just a necessary start 
to correct a flawed ordinance to try and bring down the cost of housing. I support the 
Bill. Thank you, again, to Chair Kaneshiro, Housing & Intergovernmental Relations 
Committee Chair Kuali'i, Housing Director Adam Roversi, everyone who submitted 
testimony, and stakeholders involved, and everyone who worked hard for the last 
year or more. Thank you. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you for that Councilmember Evslin. I 
am glad you put it in a way that everyone can understand it. I like that car example 
when you brought it up a couple months ago, so I am glad you brought it up again. 
Councilmember Chock. 

Councilmember Chock: Everything Councilmember Evslin said, but 
much slower. From an affordability standpoint, this Bill would seem counterintuitive 
and I do not agree that supply is the answer, but I think what we have done here is 
we have carved out an avenue and a direction for the kind of development that we 
want to encourage and provide a way for it to serve our needs. So supply does have 
a place in being able to manage the ceiling. What we know for sure is that without 
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any supply, it definitely affects our housing market and that is what has occurred 
here. Again, I do appreciate all the work and thought that has gone into this. I have 
seen both sides of the table are not in agreement here, and that is what I have 
experienced since being at the Council in every single task force in Committee that 
has addressed this. It has changed, and is much needed change, so we might not 
agree with this, but I do think it is the next step. I would encourage all ofus, whoever 
is on the next Council to really pay attention to the outcome of this Bill within the 
next three (3) years, and also to improve the other dynamics that we need to work 
with-this is not the panacea for affordable housing, this is one piece of a bigger 
puzzle that we all have to address. As we have heard in testimony, the need for us to 
build our Housing Revolving Fund, to look at how it is we address the sixty 
percent (60) to forty percent (40) to eighty percent (80%) AMI is also a big piece that 
we as the Council or as the community needs to focus on. I will be supporting this. I 
have had my own navigation through this Bill on agreeing with it and not agreeing 
with it, but there are enough studies to suggest that the Keyser Marston study is on 
the right track. It is not the only Nexus Study that is out there, but it is supported 
by others and there are many examples across the nation that we can look towards 
that says, this is probably the best step that we should be taking next. I want to 
thank the introducers for it and we will see how it goes. Mahalo. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Cowden. 

Councilmember Cowden: I want to thank all the work that has gone 
into this and all the contributors, the stakeholders, certainly the two (2) introducing 
Councilmembers, and the Housing Agency. I feel like what Councilmember Chock 
just said really resonates with me. I am looking at both sides of the issue. I know 
that there is a lot of good that is in here. I am not going to be voting in support of it. 
It seems like it will pass just fine, regardless. I hope that you all are right and I am 
wrong. What I hope to see is that this does work, that this does start creating some 
good possibilities in our town cores, that I am looking out here with the buildings 
around me, where we have people who work at the County and State building in all 
this area where we have a place where we can walk to work, that it does help to 
realize the whole intention of the Bill. I am very willing to accept the outcome without 
any hurt feelings or deep distress, but in my own consciousness cannot vote for it yet, 
because I think that it will constrain housing more than it will encourage it-that is 
my concern. I am going to vote "no," but I would love to be wrong. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Councilmember Kuali'i. 

Councilmember Kuali'i: Everyone agrees that we have a critical need 
for affordable housing and not just for the low and very low-income, but also for the 
folks in the middle or the "gap group" and as a reminder, the gap group are the folks 
who earn too much to qualify for government assisted low and very low-income 
housing and too little to afford market housing. Our County leaders have been 
talking about affordable housing for this gap group for many years, but until this 
year, no housing policy update bill has been introduced before this Council. The 
Council, through our Housing & Intergovernmental Relations Committee, has been 
working with our Housing Director Adam Roversi on Bill No. 2774 for more than 
eight (8) months now. The Bill has not been rushed. The Bill was never intended to 
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be a comprehensive final update; instead Bill No. 277 4 is a first attempt at updating 
our existing Housing Policy, Ordinance No. 860-a policy that was intended to 
address affordable housing for that middle gap group. So the thinking of us drafters 
was to start with the low-hanging fruit or recommendations from the Nexus Study. 
Recommendations for improvements that would actually incentivize developers to 
build multi-family workforce housing, especially housing close to existing 
infrastructure in our town core areas. We have a lot of this testimony and they all 
were very similar. They made three (3) primary points, almost like a template where 
you ask your friends to send out this testimony and they all do it. The three (3) 
primary points was that long-term affordability should be required. The term of 
affordability in the existing policy is twenty (20) years, our original proposal was to 
increase this to thirty (30) years, after hearing much testimony and wanting it to be 
even further, knowing that the Nexus Study told us that the standard across the 
country was forty-five (45) years, we had an amendment up to fifty (50) years. So 
that has been addressed, from twenty (20) years it has been increased to fifty (50) 
years. 

(Councilmember Chock was noted as not present.) 

Councilmember Kuali'i: The other point about land and off-site 
infrastructure, the existing policy already allows for that in lieu exchange. Obviously, 
the last point, the big point about the exemptions is there is a position of fear and a 
position of hope. Either you are afraid that you cannot trust developers and they are 
not going to build housing in this town core areas with the high density, smaller 
apartments, multi-family workforce housing, apartment-style building or they will. 

(Councilmember Chock was noted as present.) 

Councilmember Kuali'i: For all the reasons already explained by 
Director Roversi, Councilmember Evslin, and others who have been saying, we need 
to give this a shot. There is a 10-year sunset on this, nothing has happened in the 
past, we need to give it a try, we need to actually do what the Bill was intended to do, 
and it is to incentivize workforce housing development. Lastly, to be clear, this Bill 
has the full and enthusiastic support of Mayor Kawakami and his Administration, 
and as for the many stakeholders who have engaged with us throughout the process, 
as was said before in different ways, most have something in the bill they like, as well 
as something in the bill they do not like. For example, the developers, landowners, 
and realtors have expressed that they like the town core and R-10 or higher 
exemptions, as well as the overall assessment being reduced from thirty 
percent (30%) to twenty percent (20%), but that they disliked the affordability being 
increased from twenty (20) years to fifty (50) years, and the workforce housing 
definition excluding the AMI level of one hundred forty percent (140%). Then housing 
advocates and other individuals on the opposite side have expressed the exact 
opposite. So this Bill by all measurements is an improvement. It is not perfect by 
any means, but it offers real improvements for both sides while ultimately 
incentivizing the development of workforce housing units. It is the most important 
bill I feel I have worked on this term, and I believe that it will do what we need to do. 
Stop talking about affordable housing and start doing something about it. My thank 
you and mahalo is so deep and so heartfelt, because so many people have worked so 
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hard on this. For starters, I thank Chair Kaneshiro for agreeing to co-sponsor this 
Bill with me. Our Housing Director Adam Roversi, who worked tirelessly, for hours 
and hours, being our lead drafter for this Bill. Aida Kawamura, our staff person who 
did the lead work. Our Council does not function without our staff. You get the ideas 
and they back it up with all the research, work, communications with stakeholders, 
and the community-we just cannot do this job without people like Aida. Of course, 
to all the stakeholders and individuals who participated along the way and gave us 
their input, went back and forth with us. To the prior Councils and the couple of 
affordable task forces that were in place, that work was not ignored, that is all part 
of this process, all of that input. Mahala nui loa. I hope we pass this Bill today. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. Is there anyone else? For me, 
that was very heartfelt, Councilmember Kuali'i. I just sit back and look at where we 
are today. Our current policy has been in place for over ten (10) years and it has 
produced zero (0) affordable houses. So I do not think we can do worse than zero (0). 
We cannot constrain housing more than we have done already in the past ten (10) 
years. If you look at the amendments and changes that we are trying to do, I can 
surely stand and say that these changes are better than the current Housing Policy 
that we have, which has produced zero (0) units. That is why I am in favor of it. We 
did have a lot of meetings with stakeholders, we received a lot of public input, and I 
did get a lot of hurt feelings because we were not able to implement everything 
everyone wanted to do. You have heard numerous times from all the 
Councilmembers, and Adam, that it is difficult to satisfy everyone. You cannot satisfy 
everyone without making other people sad. The way we have been able to do this is 
we have taken everyone's input and we have looked at what we think was best for 
this bill. Not everyone is going to be happy with every single thing that we did, 
because we have people on opposite sides of the spectrum. I think this Bill does a 
good job in justifying why we are doing what we are doing and why we implemented 
the changes that we implemented. We wanted longer term affordability-that is why 
it is fifty (50) years. We researched. Adam researched. Is it going to affect people 
purchasing? Is it going to affect this? No. Is it going to affect them being able to get 
a mortgage? We looked at all that information and with that information we made 
the decision on, yes, we are comfortable with the fifty (50) years. We want to provide 
the incentive in the town core area-that is where we want housing. We want infill 
housing. We went through this whole process. It was not just we had our minds set 
up and this is what we are going to do. You can tell-we are on our fifth draft. There 
were amendments we put in, there were amendments we took out, it was the very 
same amendment, it was just to get it out there. What do people think about this? 
What is the feeling from the community? Yes, it was a bad reception. Now that we 
think about it, yes, we do not need that amendment, we took out amendments, and 
we added new amendments. Everyone did work very hard on it and I can truly stand 
here and say that I think this Bill is going to be better than the bill we currently have, 
which is produce zero (0) affordable housing units. We need to do better than zero (0). 
Again, as everyone has mentioned, this is not the solve-all. This Bill is not going to 
resolve our housing crisis tomorrow. This is just one layer of the onion that we are 
peeling back and trying to improve our housing situation. We are in a dire housing 
crisis. Obviously, I will be voting for this Bill. Again, I do want to thank all of our 
staff, Aida, Adam, all the Councilmembers, the stakeholders, everyone that put in all 
the time to go through this Bill, and I am pretty excited that in my six (6) years this 



COUNCIL MEETING 48 OCTOBER 21, 2020 

is the first housing bill that is coming through to address affordable housing. 
Ordinance No. 860, we have talked about it a lot, but this is the first time we are 
actually doing something about it. With that, I am happy to vote for this Bill. Is 
there any further discussion from the Members? If not, roll call vote. 

The motion to approve Bill No. 277 4, Draft 5, on second and final reading, and 
that it be transmitted to the Mayor for his approval was then put, and carried by 
the following vote: 

FOR ADOPTION: 

AGAINST ADOPTION: 
EXCUSED & NOT VOTING: 
RECUSED & NOT VOTING: 

Chock, Evslin, Kagawa, 
Kuali'i, Kaneshiro 
Cowden 
Brun 
None 

TOTAL-5, 
TOTAL-1, 
TOTAL-1*, 
TOTAL-0. 

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: The motion passes. Five (5) ayes. 

Next item. Council Chair Kaneshiro: 

Bill No. 2803 - A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 5A, 
KAUA'I COUNTY CODE 1987, AS AMENDED, RELATING TO REAL PROPERTY 
TAX (Home Exemption Requirements) 

Councilmember Kagawa moved to approve Bill No. 2803 on second and final 
reading, and that it be transmitted to the Mayor for his approval, seconded by 
Councilmember Kuali'i. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any questions from the Members? 
This is for second and final reading. If not, is there any final discussion from the 
Members? Councilmember Kagawa. 

Councilmember Kagawa: Again, thank you to Reiko and the 
Administration-well done. We are increasing the time that you need to live in your 
house in order to get the home exemption for the year. I think that it is a good move for 
us to do. It ensures us that our Kaua'i residents are truly getting the break that they 
deserve. Thank you, Chair. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Thank you. Councilmember Evslin. 

Councilmember Evslin: Thank you, Chair, Brad, Reiko, and everyone 
else at Real Property. Especially those at Real Property that will be implementing this 
and doing the hard work of auditing it, which I am sure will be difficult going forward 
to make sure we are having true residents living in their home two hundred seventy 
plus (270+) days per year for the exemption. Sorry, there is an echo. I think it is timely 
that this Bill happens to be coming on the heels of the housing ordinance, because I 
think in a lot of ways they complement each other, as we are looking at trying to spur 
some construction in our town cores, at the exact same time, we need to make every 
effort that we can to ensure that those homes are not being bought out from overseas 
buyers to be used as investment properties or as their vacation home, and by really 
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cracking down on the home exemption and making sure that it is only going to residents 
who are here basically full time. I think it really complements that and it goes to show 
that the housing ordinance is a component, our property taxes are a component, and we 
need to be putting all of this together to ensure that we are building housing for local 
residents, so thank you to Real Property. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Is there anyone else? If not, roll call vote. 

(No written testimony was received and no registered speakers requested to 
testify regarding this agenda item.) 

The motion to approve Bill No. 2803 on second and final reading, and that it be 
transmitted to the Mayor for his approval was then put, and carried by the 
following vote: 

FOR ADOPTION: Chock, Cowden, Evslin, 
Kagawa, Kuali'i, Kaneshiro 
None AGAINST ADOPTION: 

TOTAL-6, 
TOTAL-0, 
TOTAL- I*, 
TOTAL-0. 

EXCUSED & NOT VOTING: Brun 
RECUSED & NOT VOTING: None 

Ms. Fountain-Tanigawa: Six (6) ayes. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: 
take it at the end of the day. 

Read us into Executive Session and we will 

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

ES-1036 Pursuant to Hawai'i Revised Statutes (HRS) Sections 92-4, 
92-5(a)(4), and Kaua'i County Charter Section 3.07(E), on behalf of the Council, 
the Office of the County Attorney requests an Executive Session with the Council, 
to provide the Council with a briefing, discussion, and consultation regarding the 
Quarterly Report on Pending and Denied Claims. This briefing and consultation 
involves consideration of the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and/or 
liabilities of the Council and the County as they relate to this agenda item. 

item? 

Councilmember Kagawa moved to convene in Executive Session for ES-1036, 
seconded by Councilmember Kuali'i. 

Council Chair Kaneshiro: Are there any questions or discussion on this 

(No written testimony was received and no registered speakers requested to 
testify regarding this agenda item.) 

The motion to convene in Executive Session for ES-1036 was then put, and 
carried by a vote of 6:0:1 *. 
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Council Chair Kaneshiro: Seeing no further business and hearing no 
objections, this Council Meeting is now adjourned. 

ADJOURNMENT. 

There being no further business, the Council Meeting adjourned at 11:55 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

JADE K. FOUNTAIN-TANIGAWA 
County Clerk 

*Beginning with the March 11, 2020 Council Meeting and until further notice, 
Councilmember Arthur Brun will not be present due to U.S. v. Arthur Brun et al., 
Cr. No. 20-00024-DKW (United States District Court), and therefore will be noted as 
excused (i.e., not present). 


